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       Who	should	attend:	
 

Committee	Meetings:	Attendance	by	DCMs,	Area	Standing	Committee	
Chairs,	and	Area	Officers	is	required.	GSRs	are	not	required	to	attend	but	
strongly	encouraged.			
Assemblies:		GSRs,	DCMs,	Area	and	District	Standing	Committee	Chairs,	
Area	Officers,	others	as	necessary.	

 
             
 
 

“God grant me the serenity to accept the 
things, I cannot change, courage to change 
the things, I can, and the wisdom to know 
the difference.”    
 



                 
                     In this issue: 
 
Delegates report back – Coleen A 
 
Alternate Delegate report – Kunane D. 
 
Alternate Chair report – Deborah S. 
 
Registrars report – Karen N. 
 
Introduction to A.A. service work – Janelle S.                                                      
(Mynah Bird Columnist – Kauai) 
 
The importance of meetings – Maui Serenity Gazette 
 
Being in Service during COVID-19 – Maui Gazette 
 
Joy of Service in Area – Mare L., Ernest S. and Karen N. 
 
General service in H & I – Charlie S. (Kauai) 
 

The Oahu Intergroup of Hawaii Town Halls on COVID-19 – Bob H. 

Overcoming challenges for meetings on Kauai – Janelle S. 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 

        Delegates Report back: 

 



 



 



 



    



 



   



																											“Declaration of Unity” 
																																				  This we owe to A.A.’s future:  
                               To place our common welfare first;  
                                to keep our fellowship united. 
        on A.A. unity depend our lives and the lives of those to come. 
																																																										Practicing	the	7th	Tradition	
 
																																				Hawaii	Area	is	accepting	7th	Tradition	contributions. 
																															You	may	find	the	mailing	address	under	the	7th	Tradition	tab.	

								Districts	are	accepting	7th	Tradition	contributions. 
																You	may	find	the	mailing	address	under	the	District	Committee	Member			

tab	Links	are	provided	to	Area	17	District’s	Home	page. 

If	you	wish	to	practice	the	7th	Tradition	with	GSO	and	Intergroup,	please	go	to	their	
respective	websites	for	contribution	information.	Please,	make	checks	or	money	
orders	payable	to:	
Hawaii	Area	Committee	
PO	Box	1413 
Honolulu,	HI	96806

Receipts	will	be	sent	upon	request.	Please	include	a	receipt	request	and	email	
address	for	an	electronic	acknowledgement	letter	or	a	receipt	request	and	a	return	
address	for	a	paper	receipt	via	post.	

In	order	to	apply	the	contribution	to	your	group.	 
Please	include: 
Group’s	Name; 
District	Name	or	#; 
Group’s	Service	Number.	
(List	of	Service	Numbers	can	be	found	under	the	Registrar	link.)	Thank	you,	on	
behalf	of	the	Hawaii	Area	17	for	your	support.	

	



HAWAII AREA 17 
Alt. Delegate REPORT 

June 13, 2020 
Committee Meeting 

 
Aloha and welcome Panel 69 trusted servants, 
 
It’s a great honor to serve Area 17 as the Alternate Delegate   I am truly grateful and 
humbled by the love and growth this program, and fellowship continue to give me so 
freely.      Especially during these unprecedented times.    
 
Since the February Committee Meeting, I have worked with the incoming and outgoing 
officers to try and get an understanding of just what needs to be done to carry the message 
and fulfill this service commitment.      
 
According to the Structures and Guidelines relating to the area chair’s responsibilities are: 

• Perform the delegate’s duties in their absence:  The Delegate has not been 
absent.  I continue to provide as much support as possible as requested.   

• Maintain and update the G.S.R. Orientation Handbook and the 
Structure and Guidelines for the Hawaii Area Assembly of Alcoholic 
Anonymous:    No updates during this time. 

• Conduct orientation sessions for G.S.R.s and D.C.M.s, as needed:  
Provided a GSR orientation via Zoom prior to the April assembly.   Based on the 
feedback and the experience, I am making edits.   This outline and PPT will serve 
as a guide for GSR orientations in the future.   If needed, I will provide a similar 
GSR orientation via Zoom if needed. 

• Serve, either as a member or chairperson on ad-hoc committees, as 
deemed appropriate by the area chair:  Will start the standing committee 
process ad-hoc committee in the next few weeks.   I will be reaching out to those 
that signed up to participate.   

• Serve as a voting member on the Hawaii Annual State Convention 
Steering Committee:  I continue to participate at the Annual Hawaii 
Convention steering committee meetings to support the process.   More 
information will be presented by Alberta S., AHC steering committee chair. 

• Act on actions accepted by the area assembly, at the request of the area 
assembly:  willing and ready to go when needed.   

• Serve as a voting member of the Oahu Intergroup, when invited:  
Deborah S. continues to represent the Area at these meetings.   

• Appoint the area’s standing committee chairs in conjunction with 
other area officers:  completed 
 

I’m excited for these next two years.  I look forward to continue to grow in the fellowship. 
 
In love and service, 
 
Kunane Dreier 
Alt. Delegate  
Panel 69  
 

 



  Aloha my name is Deborah S. and I’m an alcoholic. I’m honored to be 
serving Area 17 Hawai’i as Panel 69 Alt Chair. 
According to Hawai'i Area 17 
Structure and Guidelines for Area 17 General Service on page 2 item 2.9 the 
“alternate area chair should:” 
A. Perform the duties of the area chair in their absence. I accept this 
responsibility and WILL SERVE ACCORDINGLY. I attend the monthly OIG 
meeting as a voting member for Area 17. The OIG has been refreshed with a 
new look and is user friendly thanks to Bob H. Currently, the Area Manager is 
working remotely and is working out well according to the steering committee. 
Please visit the OIG website for meeting minutes and reports. OIG has gone 
paperless for now a few months.  
B. Arrange meeting places and hospitality for all Area assemblies and committee 

meetings. 
Today, we will discuss a virtual vs face to face Budget Assembly currently scheduled 
for August 29 and 30 hosted by District 2, Honolulu. Sean F. Alt DCM 2 Assembly 
Chair. 
 
Future meetings scheduled: 
October Committee Meeting scheduled for October 3 hosted by Puna, District 12 
Holly L. 
November 14-15 Elections Assembly hosted by Kauai District 6. Janice M. 
As of now these meetings are scheduled as face to face meetings. 
C.       Serve as a member on the finance committee. We recently met regarding the 
proposed 2021 Budget. On the Island of Oahu, between me and Renee DCM 2 we will 
present the proposed 2021 budget to your districts. I have asked Districts 4 and 9 to 
present at their next District Meeting. 
D. Serve as a voting member on the Hawaii Annual State Convention Steering 
Committee. I have been attending monthly zoom meetings along with Kunane Area 
Alt Delegate. I will defer my report to Alberta, Steering Chair 
E.      Serve as temporary group registrar, recording secretary, or 
treasurer if any of these officers are absent. IN ANY ONES ABSENCE I 
WILL SERVE ACCORDINGLY 
F.      Appoint the area’s standing committee chairs in conjunction with other area 

officers. DONE 
 

 
 

Registrars Report June 13, 2020 Committee meeting 
 

There has not been much activity since our Inform the Delegate Assembly. GSO is still 
working on transitioning to the Net Suite system and that process has been very slow.  
Delays are in part because staff has been working remotely and in part because of a 
change in ERP (Enterprise Resource Planning) vendor.                                                                      
I received a report with Area and District Service Positions as of February 20, 2020.  
While the document is helpful, there is incorrect and out of date information.  We 
(registrars) have been asked to not send in any changes at the present time so for now, I 
am just noting changes and will make when the system is available.                                              
If you have any changes, please send to me and I will make the changes in our records 
and will update GSO records when I am able.                                                                                        
I continue to get updates from GSO promising details about specific plans, but so far, 
nothing has happened.  I can access records online but cannot make any changes.  
Hopefully, before the end of this panel I will be able to update the records and hand the 
new Registrar up to date information. 
                                                                                                Karen N. 
                                                                               Registrar, Panel 69, Area 17 
 
“For our group purpose there is but one ultimate authority—a 
loving God as He may express Himself in our group conscience. 
Our leaders are but trusted servants; they do not govern.” 



                       

          The 59th Annual  
       Hawaii Convention    
Aloha,                                                                           
     The Annual Hawaii Steering Committee has been monitoring the 
current COVID-19 situation in Hawaii. With the safety of our fellowship in 
mind, we have made the grueling decision to postpone the 59th Annual 
Hawaii Convention on October 29 - November 1, 2020. These are 
unprecedented times, impacting travel, restrictions on large gatherings, 
and our capacity to host a conference embodied with the true spirit of our 
fellowship. For all of us, the health and well-being of our community come 
first. It is our goal to provide everyone with a weekend of hope and recovery 
and embodied with the aloha spirit.  

Traditionally the Annual Hawaii Convention is held the end of October to 
the 2nd week of November.  We are doing our best to keep the Convention 
during those timeframes..  We are certain that although we had to press 
pause this year, we will be able to host and share the Keys of the Kingdom in 
the true spirit of Hawaiian hospitality. Please be safe on your journey as we 
trudge our roads of happy destiny. 
 

In loving service, 
Convention Steering Committee. 
 



       
 
   HICYPAA, the Hawaiian Islands 
Conference of Young People in 
A.A., is an annual conference with 
the goal of showing newcomers, 
young people, and all those of us 
who are young at heart that when 
we live the A.A. principles and 
participate in the service structure 
of A.A., we can have a lasting 
sobriety that is beyond our wildest 
dreams. HICYPAA encourages 
participation, unity, and 
enthusiasm for A.A.’s program of 
recovery. Each year, Bid 
Committees from the different 
islands each create a bid to host 
the conference on their island, and 
an Advisory Committee made up 
of elected members from past Host 
Committees selects the winner. 
 
   The 2020 HICYPAA Conference 
was set to be hosted on Kaua’i, 
October 2 - 4. However, after much 

discussion the Host Committee 
has come to the group conscience 
that it will be in everyone’s best 
interest to postpone the 
conference due to current 
circumstances. We will instead be 
hosting an online conference via 
Zoom, on the original conference 
dates, October 2 - 4. There will be 
many meetings with speakers 
from around the country (world?), 
interactive games, comedians, and 
more. All are invited to join us. 
Please help us spread the word so 
we can spread the message of A.A. 
Information will be posted on our 
webpage, HICYPAA2020.org, and 
the HICYPAA Facebook Group. 
The Host Committee can also be 
reached at 
hicypaa2020@gmail.com. We 
hope to see you then! 
 
                                                                                                      



 
 

     My first exposure to AA 
was by court order in my early 
twenties.  I remember none of the 
meeting’s (except for a single phrase of 
“Once an alcoholic always an alcoholic”). 
Perhaps I attended them all under the 
influence. 
   I was 51 years old before I voluntarily 
entered A.A., probably because of 
absolute shame, humiliation, 
disappointment, and uncertainty of my 
life. (my incomprehensible 
demoralization).   
My first AA meeting on a Sunday after 
New Year’s Eve hooked me well with 
their open and honest shares. Because of 
my constant agitated living situations, I 
attended a daily 7am AA meeting on an 
Eastside Beach Front property, which 
became my Home Group.  They sat on 
four fully filled picnic tables set in a 
square.  Fresh brewed coffee, treats, 
laughter, and comradery was a daily 
constant.  I reveled in the open air and 
sunrise atmosphere. 
   I felt welcomed in the fellowship, even 
appreciated and accepted.  I recognized 
faces, remembered names, and received 
many joyous smiles and hugs.   

For my first year I wasn’t interested in 
any form of service obligations, though I 
was frequently asked.  I wanted service 
to be of my heart and not a begrudged 
obligation as I had seen in others.  My 
focus was in accumulating sobriety chips 
and enjoying the fellowship. (self-
seeking) 
After the one-year chip, A.A. life became 
dull and disappointing.  Personalities 
were getting on my nerves.  How could it 
possibly NOT be Them?  
   I spent 2½ years working with a 
variety of disappointing sponsors 
requesting help on the fourth step and 
beyond, seeking a relationship with God 
as well as awareness of my soul being.  
I explored weekend round ups, re-
treats and conventions is where my 
excitement was reinstated, but I still 
only gave random acts of volunteer help 
due to self-enjoyment of the fellowship 
activities. (No service commitment) 
When I did finally take on and work long 
term commitments, personality 
differences made them miserable to me, 
and I was stuck in limbo not completing 
a proper fifth step.  

 
 
   Even though I didn’t drink, I felt uncertain, disappointed, and lost. I could not make 
friendships with phone calls or activities and remained depressed and withdrawn.  I 
actually called the local AA hotline because I wanted a drink and I wanted to kill 
myself.  The volunteer steered me back to meetings which helped tremendously. 
Motivational AA speakers and virtual conferences reminded me that I CANNOT GET 
ANYTHING OUT OF THIS PROGRAM UNLESS I GIVE IT AWAY.   (working with 
others) 
I returned to my third sponsor with a rejuvenated attitude. I was inspired by the 
AA.ORG website, aaphonemeetings.org daily phone meetings (EST), and even the 
phone meetings from parkinglotfamily@gmail.com.  I know this program works! There 
ARE people out there that I can and will relate to.  There ARE people out there that have 
what I want from working this program! But I HAVE TO TAKE ACTION. I have to take 
hold of the Life Raft that’s thrown to me and swim to the boat.  Hell, I might even have 
to climb into the damn boat myself and then deal with all the personalities that are 
already on board.  
   So currently I am a volunteer on the local AA hotline.  I found a service sponsor, and I 
bought the General Service Manual to read.  Plus, I signed onto another position to chair 
a meeting, I may possibly be chosen to take on a small article for a local area A.A. 
newspaper.  All this because I want to do it, and because I want to see the program 
working in others and in me. 
 
                                                                                                        Janelle S. (Kauai) 
                              

            



 
 

                “The Importance of Meetings”  
As June 18th is my mom’s AA 
anniversary and she is no longer with us, 
I’d like to celebrate by writing an article 
to submit here. A few of you knew my 
mom, Gloria D. who died last year. She 
would have had 24 years sober this year. 
My mother has been in AA since 1962. I 
remember our mom taking my sister 
and I to meetings when I was about 12 
or 13 years old. I also remember the 
many people who sat around our kitchen 
table, drinking coffee and sharing their 
stories with each other, all through my 
teens. My sobriety date is 11/21/1989. I 
knew exactly where to go when I first 
tried to get sober in1988 be- cause of the 
foundation that was laid out for me in 
my teens. Mom had a few slips over the 
years and I am so proud that she died 
sober, despite many challeng- es. She 

had a stroke in 2007 and was paralyzed 
on the right side and soon came to be 
residing at Hale Makua nursing home. 
In the late 90’s, mom had started up a 
meeting at Hale Makua with Oly because 
there were a few friends of hers staying 
there. After those friends passed away, 
the meetings stopped. 
Once Mom became a resident at Hale 
Makua and another member, Frank, 
also ended up living there in 2008, Oly 
and a few others stepped in and the 
weekly AA meetings began again. Here 
is an excerpt from a story that my sister 
helped my mom write and my niece 
submitted to AA. It was approved for AA 
General Service literature and is in the 
pamphlet "AA for the Alcoholic with 
Special Needs,"  

  

  “An alcoholic without meetings, who is going through enormous change, is not a pretty 
sight. My daughters would come daily and often read to me from my meditation book. 
The readings always seemed to calm me, just hearing about powerlessness, helping me 
remember my primary purpose and that there was a Higher Power I could turn to 
through this frightening life-changing experience. But it was hard, I couldn’t share, and 
I didn't get to hear other alcoholics share – our basic medicine.”                                                   
“I now had a meeting I could attend every Wednesday. I can speak a little now, enough 
to say I’m an alcoholic and grateful for everyone being there. Sometimes I get to read the 
preamble. Most important, I listen to others share and identify. Maybe I’m even helping 
another alcoholic in the room by showing him or her we can get through whatever life 
hands us without picking up a drink.”                                                             Reading mom’s 
story during this time when stay-at-home policies prevent us from going to our regular 
meetings makes me grateful for the technology we have right now. We have so many 
ways to connect with AA and get to hear other alcoholics. As mom said, our basic 
medicine.                                                                                                                              I 
appreciate that Maui AA.org has posted all the zoom and phone meetings and keeps us 
up to date of changes to our regular meetings. This is really beneficial and been a 
resource for me and others. Thank you to all that have worked to do this for us!  

                                                                                                                 From the Maui Gazette 

 

                   



 
 

                                

                           Being in Service during COVID-19  

The year is 2020 and whether we have been members of A.A. for many years, or have 
just be- gun our journey in recovery, our world was rocked in March when COVID 19 
arrived and brought many changes to how we do life. Just when we need the comfort of 
our meeting rou- tines, familiar faces, and our hour of connecting with others in 
recovery, we have had to learn to do this all differently to keep our community safe.  

Change is often hard for most people, but we alcoholics, even recovering ones, seem to 
have a harder time accepting change. As many of our groups have shifted to the Zoom 
platform, and some have even begun to meet in person again, there is still an element of 
uncertainty that is difficult for many of us. But connecting to one another on a regular 
basis is even more im- portant now than ever. And to make this possible, there are 
things that all of us can do -- here are just a few:  

• •  Help out your group by serving as Secretary, finding speakers, or being 
available for new- comers to talk with after the meeting.  

• •  Reach out to members you haven’t seen for a while, especially if they are going 
through a tough time. Sometimes a 10-minute phone call can make a great 
impact on someone who is suffering.  

• •  It’s also good to reach out to our older members and people with difficulties. 
They can have a tough time accessing online meetings and end up isolated. Even 
just a short call or text to let them know you’re thinking of them.  

Even small acts of kindness and support can help us and others get through 
difficult times. Whenever I reach out and help another alcoholic, my recovery 
grows stronger and my self- esteem rises a bit -- and I feel even more grateful for 
this amazing fellowship that we have been given.  

In gratitude and service, Jeanna T.                                                                                                                     
From the Maui Gazette 

 

                                 Step 9: 
 “Made direct amends to such people wherever possible, except 
when to do so would ... we are ready to go to these people, to tell 
them what A.A.. 

                             Tradition 9: 
                                   Short Form: 

“A.A., as such, ought never be organized; but we may create 
service boards or committees directly responsible to those they 

serve.” 

 



 
 

Long Form: 
“Each A.A. group needs the least 
possible organization. Rotating 
leadership is the best. The small 
group may elect its secretary, the 

large group its rotating committee, 
and the groups of a large 

metropolitan area their central or 
intergroup committee, which often 
employs a full-time secretary. The 

trustees of the General Service 
Board are, in effect, our A.A. 

General Service Committee. They 
are the custodians of our A.A. 
Tradition and the receivers of 

voluntary A.A. contributions by 
which we maintain our A.A. 

General Service Office at New 
York. They are authorized by the 

groups to handle our overall 
public relations and they 

guarantee the integrity of our 
principal newspaper, the A.A. 

Grapevine. All such 
representatives are to be guided in 

the spirit of service, for true 
leaders in A.A. are but trusted and 
experienced servants of the whole. 
They derive no real authority from 

their titles; they do not govern. 
Universal respect is the key to 

their usefulness.” 

 
 
 
 

                                Concept 9: 
 

  Good service leaders, together with sound and appropriate methods 
of choosing them, are at all levels indispensable for our future 
functioning and safety. The primary world service leadership once 
exercised by the founders of A.A. must necessarily be assumed by the 
Trustees of the General Service Board of Alcoholics Anonymous.  

 



 
 

What I love about being in service 
with the Cooperation with the 
Elder Community Committee. 
   
I have been given an opportunity to 
“connect” with like- minded AA friends 
serving the senior population. 
Yes, we get out literature to senior 
facilities and the public, do 
presentations, have fun at health fairs, 
start senior meetings, set up our CEC 
tables at committees and workshops… 
AND… really? The best part? It’s the joy 
out of having a committee so willing to 
participate, to brainstorm, to WANT to 
be a part of our service goals.  

During the pandemic, we have been able 
to attend so many zoom meetings. I’ve 
had the opportunity to join my fellow 
committee meetings on all the islands.  
We have been able to talk about what 
our committee does, ask all the 
fellowship to be aware of seniors that 
have dropped from sight….. 
I will always be connected to my 
popsicle sticks.  I appreciate them and 
love them dearly! 
 
            Mare (CEC) 
Cooperation with the Elder 
Community Committee Chair 

 
 
Mynah Bird is the Hawaii Area newsletter and it’s about AA in Hawaii. Finding out what’s 
happening on the other islands and hearing people’s experience in AA is pretty interesting. I 
enjoy reading articles submitted to the Mynah Bird and find that I can relate to some of them. I 
find it challenging at times but more so rewarding to my sobriety. If you enjoy reading, writing 
and using some imagination, I would highly suggest the Mynah Bird for your next service 
position.  
                    Ernest O. Santos 
 
 

Panel 69 Service – a joy and a challenge 
 

Aloha, my name is Karen and I currently 
serve as Area 17 Registrar.  This is the 
fourth position that I have held at the 
Area level.  Each position has presented 
its challenges and joys.  The challenges 
have led to growth and new 
relationships.  The joys have been the 

new relationships and learning more 
about how Alcoholics Anonymous works 
on a worldwide scale – AA is not just my 
homegroup here in Kihei Maui.  By 
being in Area Service I have had the 
opportunity to visit other islands, and 
other areas in our Pacific Region. 

 
My current position as Area Registrar has been a joy and has been and still is presenting 
many growth opportunities.  The first 8 months of Panel 69 were “business as usual”.  
As registrar, I am responsible for keeping the records of our Area current with GSO.  I 
am a “numbers” person, so this has been fairly routine for me.  It is also part of my job 
description to check in attendees at Area Assemblies and Committee meetings.  I love 
putting faces to all the names that I have been entering in our data base.  Although 
hectic, registration for assemblies is one of the high points of the week-end.  At the end 
of each Assembly and Committee meeting, there are usually changes in our data base 
that need to be sent to GSO.  I usually do that as soon as I get home so that the new 
GSR’s can receive their materials from GSO as soon as possible. 
“Business as usual” ended in September of 2019.  GSO is in the process of consolidating 
all of their data bases into a single data base and to avoid duplication of records, 
registrars could not make record changes online.  The process has taken much longer 
than originally planned, due in part to the complexity of the task and in large part due to 
Covid-19.  The staff at GSO has been working remotely and it has been a challenge. 
The good news is that the Records office has continued to be responsive the any 
questions that I have had and it appears that the changes that I have emailed to GSO 
have been made.  Currently, registrars can access records, but cannot make changes.  
This is a big improvement from the end of last year that was not possible. 
The good news is that it will be getting better.  The joys of this position greatly outweigh 
the challenges that have been put in front of me – actually for all of us in Area service.  It 
is about one alcoholic talking to another.  As registrar, I am likely one of the first people 
that a new GSR or new DCM will encounter at an Area service function, it is my 
responsibility to make that first impression a positive one.  I am looking forward to new 
challenges, wherever they may be. 
                                                                     (Area Registrar) Karen N



 
 

     The General Service commitment, my first since joining AA, has been difficult 
but I have learned a lot about Alcoholics Anonymous as a world entity and what is 
involved in keeping it vital and alive. While I don’t believe General Service is the best 
use of my particular talents, I do believe it is important for all AA members who have 
made a commitment to the fellowship to learn about and experience this aspect of 
service. The Area 17 conferences are joyful and full of positive energy with some 
occasional bickering to keep us all on our toes. 
     The H & I commitment at KCCC is difficult because it is scheduled on Tuesday 
afternoon at 2:15 p.m. which interrupts my daytime schedule. However, it 
is well worth the sacrifice for the opportunity it brings to carry the AA message to people 
who have been badly damaged by alcohol and drugs. My experience with both the 
malady and our solution give me something that’s credible and attractive to share. 
     I have been doing H & I for my entire sobriety (24 yrs.) and believe it has had an 
immense impact on my recovery from alcoholism. For my first ten years, I almost felt 
like I was cheating by calling H & I “service work” as it was so much fun to reach out and 
help newcomers find their way. Over my first twenty years, I served in a homeless 
shelter, convalescent hospital, detox center, county jail and San Quentin Prison, but as 
my life and schedule expanded outside A.A. it became more of a challenge to hold the 
commitments. I believe in rotation of service and encouraging new members to get 
involved. Due to the restraints of prison systems though, maintaining a full roster in 
correction facilities is often a difficult process to maintain.  
Presently our H & I meeting at the Kauai jail is scheduled for mid-afternoon 
on Tuesdays making the commitment unfeasible for most AA members, which 
is problematic. In a perfect world the meeting would host a panel of two or 
three different people each week to carry the AA message.  
                                                                                                                  Charlie S. 
                                                                                                          Kapa’a Kauai 

The Oahu Intergroup of Hawaii Town Halls on COVID-19 

I attended PRAASA 2020 in Tucson, Arizona, held on the first weekend in March this 
year. My flight out of Honolulu was full of returning tourists, locals headed to the 
mainland, and an upbeat flight crew. That was on a Wednesday evening.  

I returned that Monday on a nearly empty flight. Those of us on the plane were most 
locals returning home. The flight crew was polite, but clearly, a little rattled.  

COVID-19 was here. 

Over the next few weeks, our Fellowship in Hawaii and around the world moved online 
in record time. There were bumps along the road to be sure, but we soon learned to 
carry the message in ways we'd hadn't contemplated just weeks before. 

As some cities experienced suffering beyond belief, we in Hawaii took steps early, and 
for the most part, we were very successful in keeping the disease at bay. We counted 
ourselves lucky and began to look forward to re-opening our face to face meetings.  

In May, I attended an online meeting held by District 618 of the SENY Area on re-
opening face-to-face meetings. New York was an early hotbed of COVID-19 infections, 
and if anyone had ideas about staying safe at face to face meetings, there was a good 
chance it would come from a place as impacted as New York. I was not wrong, but it 
wasn't quite what I expected. 

What I heard at that district meeting, presented by the current Delegate for SENY Area 
19, was not a list of tips for re-opening meetings. Instead, we listened to a set of 
excellent questions our groups must ask themselves in group conscience before 
considering re-opening.  



 
 

In discussion with the Oahu Intergroup of Hawaii's manager and steering committee, it 
became clear that we needed to present this to our Oahu fellowship. Thus, were born our 
first two Town Halls held June 16th and 24th of this year. Unfortunately, for unforeseen 
technical reasons, our first town hall wasn't set up for more than 100 attendees, and 
thus, a week later, we held another. However, this may have been a blessing because it 
allowed more people to share their experience, strength, and hope.  

You can read my full report and material presented at those town halls by visiting the 
Oahu Intergroup website (oahucentraloffice.com) and looking for the RE-OPENING 
OUR MEETINGS – TOWN HALL menu item (https://oahucentraloffice.com/town-hall-
reopening-physical-meetings/) 

In short, we had an excellent discussion of the Traditions of Alcoholics Anonymous, 
especially Tradition Two and the group conscience. We also shared the original 
questions shared at the event in New York. I'm including them at the end of this article 
because I feel that these are essential questions to ask before any group decides to re-
open face to face meetings.  

That was in June. It's been only two months, and the news about COVID-19 in Hawaii is 
not what we had hoped. Our viral load has increased, and, as I write this, Oahu has 
begun shutting down parks, some businesses, and again is limiting gatherings.  

Because of this, the Oahu Intergroup of Hawaii will have hosted another town hall 
before this issue of the Mynah Bird is distributed at Area 17's 2020 Budget Assembly.  

Our topic for this town hall: "COVID-19 & Our Community." I think it's vital that we 
discuss what community is, and what it means to us. I know that all too often, I think of 
our Alcoholics Anonymous community, our Fellowship, is somehow separate from the 
rest of the world. I know I often think that somehow there is an "in here" and an "out 
there." COVID-19 doesn't respect that boundary. Decisions we make about meeting face 
to face can have consequences for our broader community, our families, our keiki, and 
our kupuna.  

In Alcoholics Anonymous, we don't have a lot of rules. We don't tell each other what to 
do. No one can be in authority over another at any level. What we have is better.  

    We have the language of the heart. What we have is the promise of Unity, the promise 
that we can solve all our problems. We have our informed group conscience. 

Tradition 2. For our group purpose there is but one ultimate authority - a loving God as 
He may express Himself in our group conscience. Our leaders are but trusted servants; 
they do not govern. 

Here are some questions for your informed group conscience in this time of COVID-19.  

- Has your home group scheduled a group conscience or business meeting to 
consider resuming face-to-face meetings? 

- Is your group familiar with the latest CDC, state, and local regulations concerning 
large group meetings? Where can these regulations be found? How can these 
regulations be communicated to the group? 

-  Has your group considered how its actions and decisions could affect other 
groups, or could affect AA as a whole? 

-  Will your group’s regular meeting place limit capacity while following 
government mandates regarding physical distancing? If not, how will your group 
meet the needs of alcoholics and also avoid controversy? 

-  Will your home group consider the use of online or call-in meetings during live, 
face-to-face meetings and why would this option be considered? If online or call-
in meetings are utilized during a live, face-to-face meeting, will this raise issues of 
anonymity? 



 
 

-  Concerning COVID-19, should our group be concerned with any legal liability 
issues? If so, what might these be? 

-  Will hospitality service continue? If so, what safety measures could your group 
adopt? 

-  Will your group supply hand sanitizer? If not, how will your group conduct 
meetings safely? 

-  Will your group continue to share literature between members during in-person 
meetings? 

-  If masks are required, will your group supply a mask for those without one? Will 
the greeter’s role be expanded to offer masks? Will there be a need to create new 
group service commitments regarding safety? Will a member be asked to leave if 
they do not wear a mask—And how can this be handled lovingly? 

- How will your group practice Tradition 7? Has your group considered vectors in 
passing a physical basket? If so, how can the basket be passed safely? 

-  How has your group considered following government regulations in light of 
practicing the Traditions—specifically Traditions 4, 5, 10 and 11?  

Be safe, be well. 

Yours in love and service, 

Bob H. 
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“I am Responsible. When Anyone, Anywhere Reaches 
Out For help, I Want the Hand Of A.A. Always To Be 
There. And For that, I Am Responsible.” 
 
 
   From the onset of the Covid19 social restrictions set upon Kauai in March, our AA 
groups quickly established numerous daily and weekly ZOOM meetings.  As the social 
restrictions and limitations changed, we added some official face to face meetings, while 
also keeping all the ZOOM meetings (both listed on our site kauaiaa.org). Although 
many meetings have face masks available for those who don’t bring their own, and set 
chairs up with social distancing requirements, there may not be consistent enforcement 
of the adherence to these respectful boundaries and procedures asked of us. So we rely 
on the individual to choose to change their behavior in regards to how it affects and 
relates to AA as a whole. 
   Kauai AA had two recent retreat cancellations due to a variety of factors such as 
complicated travel quarantine requirements, constantly changing social restrictions, and 
difficulties accommodating for large groups in light of the current situation. These 
events were the 3rd Annual Woman’s retreat at Camp Naue and the annual Hawaiian 
Island Conference of Young People in AA (HICYPAA) hosted by Kauai at the Wailua 
Hilton Garden Inn.   
However, HICYPAA chose to possibly postpone their event and plan a fun ZOOM event 
for the same scheduled dates of Nov.2-4, 2020.  More info can be obtained at 
hicypaa2020.org. 
   Kauai has a Virtual Traditions Workshop in process every Sunday night at 5pm hosted 
by the Happy Hour AA Group (ID# 606777550 PW# 521400). The group is considering 
continuing with a Concepts Workshop when they finish with the traditions. 
   Our events and meetings are listed on our webpage at kauaiaa.org in the links titled 
interactive calendar, meeting guide and schedule website, or online meeting website. 
 
                                                                                                                              Janelle S. 
                                                                                        Kauai Mynah Bird Columnist 
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